BioDistrict New Orleans 

Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes


Date:
Thursday, April 19, 2012
Time:
12:00 p.m. – 1:30 p.m. (CST)




Location:
1515 Poydras Street, Suite 105  


New Orleans, Louisiana 70112
ATTENDANCE: 




- No Quorum –

MEMBERS PRESENT
Dr. Gene D’Amour 

Xavier University
Dr. Robert “Bobby” Savoie (via teleconference)
Geocent, LLC

Mr. Hal Brown




Fortune Development, LLC

Mr. John Hope 


MEMBERS ABSENT

Dr. Patrick Quinlan

Ochsner Hospital

Mr. Andrew D. Kopplin

City of New Orleans 

Mr. Roger H. Ogden 




Ogden Consulting, LLC
Mr. Harold Gaspard 

Delgado Community College

Ms. Yvette Jones (via teleconference)
Tulane University

Dr. Larry Hollier 




LSUHSC
Mr. Henry Hays (via teleconference)

Amylin Pharmaceuticals
Dr. Wayne Riley (via teleconference)

Meharry Medical College 

BioDistrict Staff

James P. McNamara

President and CEO

Bonita Robertson 

Special Counsel
Jaime Guillory 

Comptroller

Bill Vitek 

AECOM

Guests 

Janet Hays 

Jacob C. Johnson 

HEAL

Cristina Carapezza
Mayor’s Office 

Charlotte Watkins 
Zion City 

Gerard Rouchon
Zion City Blight Committee 

Barry Anderson 
Zion City 

Beth Corbett 
Tulane University 

Rev. Lois DeJean 
Gert Town 

Steven Kennedy 

The following is a summary of the actions taken at the BioDistrict Board of Commissioners Meeting, April 19, 2012:

I. WELCOME/CALL TO ORDER

i) Roll Call & Call to Order – 12:08 p.m.

II. ADOPT THE AGENDA

i) Agenda dated April 19, 2012
ACTION/MOTION
On MOTION by Commissioner Hope to adopt the agenda and seconded by Commissioner Brown, the April 19, 2012 agenda was accepted unanimously by the Board. 
III. PUBLIC INPUT CARDS
Gerard Rouchon inquires about fixing streetlights and clearing lots and street drains in the Zion City neighborhood. Mr. Rouchon says that the drains get so clogged that it causes street flooding in the area when it rains. He also comments about a transformer that is hazardous because it is cracked and nothing has been done about this. Chairman D’amour states that at this point we don’t have the capacity to deal with these issues but since there is a representative from the mayor’s office is here that maybe they can rely this concern to the correct entity. 

Janet Hays inquires about what the starting salaries for students entering into the biosciences industry from college or vocational high schools? She also inquires about the identity of the community representatives that have been suggested by the President/CEO? Mr. McNamara states that we don’t have any figures for those students that are just graduating from high school without a certificate or associates degree but for those graduating from Delgado with an associates degree the starting salary would be from $31,000 - $33,000. Mr. McNamara also states that regarding the community reps we do not make suggestions but have simply passed along the information of those that have approached us to the legislators. 

Rev. Lois Dejean comments that she is disappointed with the lack of District support for Gert town and that support should be put in place, especially in lieu of a health district where there is a cement plant in the neighborhood spewing. She also comments about the support that the District has given to Xavier, to which the Chair states that there has been no financial support from this board to Xavier. Mr. McNamara states that the master plan addresses many of the concerns Rev. Dejean has stated. 

IV. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
No approval of February minutes since Commissioners Hope and Brown were not at the last meeting. 

V. CHAIR’S REPORT
i) Nomination and Election of Treasurer/Secretary 
Chairman D’Amour states that we need to elect a new Treasurer/Secretary since the resignation of Nolan Marshall as a commissioner. Mr. McNamara states that we nominated Commissioner Brown in his absence at the last meeting, however he is unable to fill the role as treasurer to which Chairman D’Amour inquires as to whether Commissioner Hope would be interested in being Treasurer, Commissioner Hope declines due to his other commitments. Chairman D’Amour states that at the next meeting we will open the floor for nominations once more. 

ii) Bioscience Workshop 

Chairman D’Amour updates the board about the bioscience workshop which was hosted last weekend by Xavier University, EPSCoR Board of Regents, and the BioDistrict. Chairman D’Amour states that the program was amazingly successful with 140 registrants, 20 posters from faculty around the state, and 40 or so businesses to discuss and stimulate research within the state and promote the competitiveness of scientists and engineers. He stated that there were speakers from around the state and the country with a panelist from Tufts University, the two major venture capital firms in the State, as well as the Deputy Secretary from the Louisiana Economic Development Department. Chairman D’Amour states that there will be a follow up conference sponsored by a grant the Regional Planning Commission has just awarded to Eva Klein & Associates, which will focus on the next steps that need to be taken, more information will be given to Commissioners on this conference when it becomes available. 

iii) Further Refinement of Business Plan 

Chairman D’Amour states that we as a board still must continue to refine the BioDistrict business plan and we are working with individual board members including Commissioner Savoie to do this in light of the board accepting the plan in principle only at the last meeting. 

VI. TREASURER’S REPORT
Ms. Guillory goes over the financials as of March 31st 2012. Chairman D’Amour inquires about whether we are receiving any more funds from the City CEA to which Ms. Guillory states that we have put in a request to get the 2nd installment of $25,000 from the City pending approval of our progress report by the City. Commissioner Brown inquires if there are any other funds that we are anticipating receiving that aren’t noted on the financial statements to which Ms. Guillory responds no. 

Mr. McNamara states that the BioDistrict received a 2010 state allocation in the form of a City CEA in the amount of $50,000 and in July of 2010 the City had authorization from the state for the $50,000. In November of 2011 we agreed to a split payment ($25,000 each) from the City of New Orleans to fulfill this CEA to be disbursed in November and December of 2011. There is no requirement in the CEA that the BioDistrict undergo a split payment- the activities that were to be performed have all been completed and the money has already been spent- we are being held up and our application is being held on someone’s desk at the City meanwhile we have $250 left in the bank account. Commissioner Hope inquires as to whether there is another reason for the hold up to which Mr. McNamara stated that there is no other reason for the hold up that we are aware of. Commissioner Brown asks whether this allocation comes from the office of community development to which Mr. McNamara states that this comes from the office of economic development.

Mr. McNamara states that the audit is underway and almost complete and that we will need to hold a special meeting in May to approve the audit before the July deadline for submission to the State and an email will be sent to the Commissioners with possible dates. 
VII. PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

i) Organizational Funding and Operations: 
a) Funding- State and City alternatives  

1. Business Plan Submission to State and Reception from Business Leaders

Pursuant to the action taken at the last board meeting, Mr. McNamara states that we have shared the business plan with City officials as well as business leaders and have received some comments which have all been favorable with no real substance changes to the business plan itself. Chairman D’Amour asks whether we are ready to release and Mr. McNamara states that we are and that the Chamber, Business Council, NOLA Business Alliance, the DDD, the State, and the City have all received and it shouldn’t be a surprise to anyone. Chairman D’Amour suggests that the Ehrhardt group help with the formal release/announcment of the business plan with possibly the Mayor and legislators to be present to get some added press. 

Mr. McNamara states that the Regional Planning Commission (RPC) is undergoing a study (outline included in board packet) as well as the Business Alliance. He further states that he believes that we have come to a consensus with the RPC and the NOLABA that we have studied the research going on at the universities within the District and that there is no need to revisit this since our plan is already aligned with the Board of Regents and the State’s Economic Development Plan- Blue Ocean Growth Strategy.  

b) Construction Impact Fee – Selected Area within the District 

Mr. McNamara states that there has been no movement from the City on this initiative in light of several other tax initiatives that are going on within the City currently. Commissioner Brown inquires as to whether there was a specific bill introduced to encompass the impact fee to which Mr. McNamara states that this was something that we as a board have the power to do and bring to the city council for a vote- so we were working with the Mayor’s Office to move this forward however due to the S&WB and other issues this has been placed on the back burner. 

c) Community Representation on Board 

Mr. McNamara states that we must receive unanimous consent from the 2 senators and 3 legislators and have been close but haven’t received a unanimous vote yet. Mr. McNamara states that we do have a replacement to fill Commissioner Marshall’s vacant seat (appointed by Governor) – Mr. Darrick LeBeouf with Pfizer has been nominated and we are pleased to have him. Mr. McNamara goes on to state that with the vacancy of Commissioner Marshall’s seat as issue has come to light regarding how the board would like to time the terms of Commissioners. There are 2 ways of looking at it- when appointed if you don’t fill your entire term and a new appointee is appointed – does this person fill the unexpired term or does this person take an entirely new term? Commissioner D’Amour suggests that if there were no staggered terms everyone leaves at the same time – so the new appointee would serve a new 6-year term. Commissioner Brown states that we should restructure the Bylaws to include a provision that would cover this. Chairman D’amour asks that we put together a chart that shows how each member’s term. 

d) Financing of General Liability, Directors & Officers Insurance 

Mr. McNamara states that due to our cash flow issue we only had one option- to finance the general liability insurance at a rate of 16.96% since we didn’t have the cash on hand to pay the policy outright in the amount of ($1,286.25). Mr. McNamara states that effective tomorrow we will not have Directors and Officers Insurance. There are 3 different options from D&O insurance. Commissioner Hope asks for a schedule of the payables to be sent via mail to the Commissioners. Commissioner Hope also states that the organization is in trouble if D&O insurance and General Liability insurance cannot be purchased. Chairman D’Amour states that he will look into options to pay the insurance. Mr. McNamara states that we can do installments for the D&O insurance – and Chairman D’Amour asks for an email with the descriptions of the insurance and costs. 

ii) Operations 
a) Programming Update 

1. Master Plan Update 
Mr. Bill Vitek with AECOM joined via conference call and Mr. McNamara states that our master planning work is finished and we have delayed releasing due to the City. However, our master planner Bill will be leaving AECOM at the end of the month so we are moving towards wrapping it up. Mr. McNamara states that whether we publish the report next month we are unsure because we may end up being at odds with the Mayor’s vision for the City, which is what we did not want to do. Commissioner D’Amour asks how we are at odds with the City and Mr. McNamara states that our master plan envisions having an education campus downtown which may be in conflict with the City’s vision of what downtown is to look like. Chairman D’Amour notes that this is one piece of the master plan to which Mr. McNamara states yes but it is a critical piece of the master plan due to workforce development. Chairman D’Amour states that we don’t want to position ourselves to be at odds with the mayor and that this isn’t the only way to get to workforce development- and suggests that we could leave this piece out of the master plan- Mr. McNamara states that we could look at this as an option. Commissioner Hope suggests we could input language like pending funding this is an alternative. Mr. McNamara states that what we are proposing is supported by activities and follows a logical sequence which we have spent $1.9 million concluding- Commissioner Brown states that he thought this was the way the plan was developed in conjunction with the City however Mr. McNamara states that this coordination has now stopped. Commissioner Brown asks whether this plan was included in the school master plan to which Mr. McNamara stated yes. Commissioner Hope questions whether we should be publishing a master plan when we are in financial hardship? Mr. McNamara asks whether we need to roll the plan over to a new team or wrap up (meaning no more designing/put down pencils). Commissioner Hope asks whether there is money owned to the contractors and how much is owed to them- specific amount not known at this time but Mr. McNamara believes it is around $200k that we have the funds to pay in the form of planning dollars. Commissioner Hope asks what the board’s acceptance of the plan would mean – it is the adoption of the plan however if adopted and approved but nothing happens then it would just sit on a shelf. Mr. McNamara states that we have already done something’s that are proposed in the plan. Chairman D’amour inquires as to whether it is the facility that would be in objection to the mayor’s vision or the concept-Mr. McNamara states yes it is the facility. Chairman D’Amour suggests that we (some of the Commissioners) have a meeting with the mayor to see if a compromise can come about so not to have to destroy this part of the plan and we should re-visit the part of the plan that may be in opposition to the Mayor. Mr. Vitek states that one plus of issuing the plan would be that the City would then come to the table so that we could workshop and come up with a unified plan- the plan would act as a trigger. Mr. Vitek also states that although he will not be with AECOM he is happy to continue to give advice and move forward with this plan. Commissioner Brown states that he believes we need to keep the pressure up and that he will push with whatever channels he has to which Commissioner Hope and D’amour agree. 
2. Business Development 
i. Project Related Activity (RFQ for Financial Advisor, Bond Counsel) 
Mr. McNamara states that looking at the projects that we will need in the future we did go through an RFP process for bond counsel and financial advisor (professional services) and we are recommending Foley Judell be primary bond counsel with alternatives of Jones Walker and Adams and Reese in case of conflicts. This was an open process and we ask the board to agree to this process, which would not hold us liable to payment until a transaction has been reached. Commissioner Brown states that he likes the approach however, should we move forward with this with only 4 members present to which the Chair agrees that we can move forward but would like to have more feedback from other board members. Commissoner Hope asks that we resolve other issues relating to finances and mayoral approval before we move forward with the approval on bond counsel and financial advisors to which Mr. McNamara states that he is fine with deferring. 
ii. AB Sciex and Phenomenex Bus Tour
Mr. McNamara states that last week AB Sciex (company traveling throughout the us to promote their products) brought a mass spectrometer machine and contacted us to help them promote- we helped and they had a tremendous turnout- the most people to date. Mr. McNamara states that our prospects are growing and getting more calls everyday from around the country wanting to consolidate their company in New Orleans. 
b) Legislative Agenda 

1. Funding for the BioDistrict 
Mr. McNamara states that budget hearings started at the Capitol this week and that we have been in touch with legislators to try to get some funding since we are in alignment with LED. 
2. BioDistrict Residential Refund Bill
Pres. McNamara states that this bill is stalled and has not been assigned to a committee yet.
3. Hospitality Tax 
Pres. McNamara that this bill has been modified and a lot of discussion has been swirling around this bill. Commissioner Brown states that he thought this was focused simply on the French Quarter to which Mr. McNamara states that the boundaries are wider than that and would have an effect on us due to the taxing authority of this district.   
VIII. OTHER OLD BUSINESS - None
IX. OTHER NEW BUSINESS
X. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Executive Session was held and started at 1:26 p.m. to discuss issues relating to personnel. No formal decisions or votes were taken during this executive session. The board emerged from executive session at 1:42 p.m.  
XI. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made by Commissioner Brown to adjourn and seconded by Commissioner Hope. The Board of Commissioners Meeting adjourned at 1:44 p.m. 
Next Board Meeting:
May 23, 2012, 12:00 p.m. to 1:30 p.m.


Certificate

The undersigned, Secretary of the Corporation, certifies that the above and foregoing are true and correct minutes of the meeting of the Board of Commissioners held on April 19, 2012.

________________________________________

THIS MEMORANDUM IS SUBMITTED FOR THE PURPOSE OF SUMMARIZING THE IMPORTANT DETAILS OF THE MEETING NOTED ABOVE AND TO CONFIRM THE UNDERSTANDING OF THE ITEMS DISCUSSED.  PLEASE READ CAREFULLY AND NOTIFY US PROMPTLY OF ANY CHANGES OR CORRECTIONS TO BE MADE.
MinutesApril2012.doc
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